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Agenda for March 10, 2020 Regular Planning Commission Meeting 
7:00 PM, Richard A. Bolin Council Chambers, City Hall 

 
TAB NUMBER AGENDA CATEGORY / ITEM 

  

  

TAB # 1 Minutes of the February 11, 2020 Planning Commission Meeting 

  

TAB # 2 Public Hearing – Rezoning Request – 8.44+/- acres located off Newnan 
Crossing Bypass and Ashley Park Boulevard (Tax Parcel # 087 5043 004):  
Robert Bergmann on behalf of Fourth Quarter Properties 93, LLC  
(RZ2020-01) 

  

TAB # 3 Public Hearing – Special Exception Request – 802 Lower Fayetteville Road:  
William Bradley Walker (PD2020-01) 

  

TAB # 4 Certificate of Appropriateness – 98 Jackson Street:  Jim Thomasson, 75 
Jackson, LLC 

  

TAB # 5  Preliminary Plat – The Crest (Old Atlanta Highway & Highway 29, Tax Parcel 
073-5088-002):  Arch Ventures, LLC (SD2020-02) 

  

TAB # 6 Public Hearing – Subdivision Regulation Text Amendment 

  

 Public Comments 

 Adjourn 

 
 

Unless otherwise posted, all Planning Commission Meetings 
Are held in the: 

Richard A. Bolin Council Chambers, City Hall 
25 LaGrange Street, Newnan, Georgia 30263 

Any questions prior to the meeting  
should b-e directed to the Planning and Zoning Department. 

Phone:  770-254-2354 
-E-mail:  tdunnavant@cityofnewnan.org 

mailto:tdunnavant@cityofnewnan.org
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 CITY OF NEWNAN  
Planning Commission 

Meeting Minutes  
 

February 11, 2020  
    7:00 p.m. 

 
Commissioners Present:  Proctor Smith     Clay McEntire  Chris Hunt  
  Alton West  Fred Hamlin  Joe Crain, Jr. 
    
Commissioners Absent:  Robert Coggin 
            
Others in Attendance:   Tracy Dunnavant, Planning & Zoning Director 

Dean Smith, Planner 
Tina Fronebarger, Planning & Zoning Administrative Assistant 

     Brad Sears, City Attorney 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Vice Chairman Smith called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Richard A. Bolin Council 
Chambers.  He welcomed Alton West to the board as the newest member of the Commission.  West 
took the oath of office and was sworn in by Sears.  Vice Chairman Smith requested the election of 
officers take place at the end of the meeting. 
 
READING OF MINUTES 
 
Vice Chairman Smith asked if everyone reviewed the minutes from the meeting on January 14, 2020. 
Commissioner Crain motioned to approve the minutes. Commissioner Hamlin seconded the motion. 

 
MOTION CARRIED (6-0) 

 
Preliminary Plat – Bridgewalk (Tax Parcels 073-5088-015 and 073-5088-005A):  Bridgewalk, LLC 
(SD2020-01) 
 
Vice Chairman Smith opened the discussion on the preliminary plat.  Dean Smith stated this is a 
subdivision that came before the Commission as a planned development rezoning with 68 lots.  He 
showed the original concept plan that was a part of the rezoning and stated the preliminary plat is now 
before you for approval.  Dean Smith added it pretty much mirrors the concept plan that was originally 
approved.  He explained the preliminary plat has been reviewed by the Engineering Department, 
Planning Department, and Newnan Utilities.  He concluded by recommending approval of the plat.   
 
Vice Chairman Smith asked if the applicant has anything to add.  David Hovey, on behalf of Bridgewalk, 
LLC, asked for approval as the plan follows the concept plan exactly in terms of lot sizes, parks, and 
emergency access points.  He concluded by asking for approval.  Vice Chairman Smith asked if there 
are any questions for staff in regards to the preliminary plat.  He confirmed with Smith that it did meet 
the ordinance and was consistent with the concept plan that was approved at the time of rezoning.   
 
Commissioner Crain recommended approval of the preliminary plat as submitted.  Commissioner Hunt 
seconded the motion. 
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MOTION CARRIED (6-0) 
 
 

Minor Planned Development Amendment – Stillwood Farms:  Robert Hancock 
 
Vice Chairman Smith opened the discussion for a minor plan amendment for Stillwood Farms.  
Dunnavant stated that any minor plan amendments within a planned development must be approved by 
the Planning Commission.  She mentioned a swap in 2009 that was near Camden Village and Camden 
Walk as a past example.  Dunnavant explained the applicant would like to swap Pod D (104 units) with 
Pod E (86 units, attached housing product).  She explained they would be reducing the 104 units to 75 
and eliminating the attached housing product all together.  Dunnavant mentioned the environmental 
constraints on the property.  She said staff has reviewed the request and would recommend approving 
the swap as requested. 
 
Robert Hancock came forward stating he is the Vice President and Secretary for Newnan Crossing 
Development who owns the property being discussed.  He said this property was rezoned over 15 
years ago and then 10 years ago the exchange took place.  Hancock said they would like to exchange 
the units, reduce the number of apartments, and give up the rights to the attached housing units.  He 
said he plans to seek rezoning for the remaining tracts they own in that area, but wants to wait until 
they have a full plan in place. Hancock said they take a lot of pride in what we they develop and added 
that they have turned down a CarMax, two apartment complexes, and a Waffle House because they 
want a better product.  He passed around a concept plan for the commissioners to see.   
 
Commissioner West asked for the location of Pod C and D.  Dunnavant showed where each pod was 
located.  Commissioner Smith asked if this is a part of what will be submitted in the future.  Hancock 
stated yes and added that they are serious about rezoning the remaining land to office.  Commissioner 
McEntire mentioned Pod E.  Hancock stated that the northern half of it has a pending contract on it right 
now for 74 age-restricted apartments.  He added that the 74 units will be the last residential in that 
area.  Dunnavant mentioned because they are asking for a change in use in the future, going from 
commercial and residential to all office PDO, they will have to come back for a rezoning which is a 
major plan amendment.  Commissioner Hamlin asked about Pod D.  Hancock stated that he almost 
didn’t mention it, but it is below CVS.  He said that property is commercial.   
 
Commissioner Smith stated all we are looking to do at this time is taking the rights from Pod D (104 
multi-family units) that currently exist and transfer them to Pod E (reducing it to 75 units and eliminating 
the rights of the 86 attached units).  Commissioner Hamlin asked about the design.  Hancock 
mentioned they would have architectural restrictions in their contract as well.  Dunnavant stated they 
would be required to meet the multifamily requirements specified in the Zoning Ordinance.  
Commissioner McEntire asked if the units would be targeted for seniors.  Hancock stated it would be 
independent living, but age-restricted.  He stated that this property backs up to acres and acres of flood 
plain and provided details on buffers.  Commissioner Smith asked for a motion and suggested limiting 
the units to 75 and eliminating the attached units as a condition. 
 
Commissioner Hamlin motioned to approve the minor plan amendment and proffer the condition of 
reducing the total units to 75 on Pod E and eliminating the rights for the 86 attached housing units.  
West seconded the motion.   

 
MOTION CARRIED (5-0) 
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NEW BUSINESS 
 
Vice Chairman Smith explained the board will need to elect new officers and asked for a motion. 
 
Commissioner Crain motioned to elect Proctor Smith as Chairman.  Commissioner Hamlin seconded 
the motion.   

MOTION CARRIED (6-0) 
 

Commissioner Crain motioned to elect Chris Hunt as Vice Chairman.  Commissioner Hamlin seconded 
the motion.  

MOTION CARRIED (6-0) 
 
ADJOURN 
          
With no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:20 p.m. on a motion from Commissioner Hunt and 
seconded by Commissioner McEntire. 

 
MOTION CARRIED (6-0) 

 
 
_____________________________________ 
Chairman Proctor Smith   



City of Newnan, Georgia – Planning Commission 
 
Date:  March 10, 2020 
 
Agenda Item: Rezoning Request – RZ2020-01 
 8.44± acres located off Newnan Crossing Bypass and 

Ashley Park Boulevard (Tax Parcel # 087 5043 004) 
 
Prepared and Presented by:  Tracy Dunnavant, Planning Director 
 

 

 
APPLICANT INFORMATION:   
 
Robert Bergmann on behalf of Fourth Quarter Properties 93, LLC 
45 Ansley Drive 
Newnan, GA  30263 
 
Thomas Land & Development Company is proposing to complete the final phase of Ashley Park 
by developing the remaining undeveloped land with a mixture of commercial and multi-family 
uses.  In order to accomplish this, the applicant is seeking an MXD (Mixed Use Development 
District) zoning for the final 8.44 ± acres located just north of the Belk building.  
 
SITE INFORMATION: 
 
The site consists of 8.44± acres located between Newnan Crossing Bypass and Ashley Park 
Boulevard.  The tax parcel ID number is 087 5043 004. The tract is currently vacant and is 
zoned CCS (Community Shopping Center District).  The property fronts on both Newnan 
Crossing Bypass and Ashley Park Boulevard and is bisected by a frontage road with parking 
that connects the Belk building to the Ashley Park stores located across Newnan Place Parkway 
to the north. 
 

 

 
The land is part of a Development of Regional Impact (DRI) that was approved back in 2005.  
All required improvements related to the DRI must be completed prior to the final CO being 
issued since this will be the last phase of this development. 
 



OVERVIEW OF REQUEST: 
 
The applicant is requesting the rezoning of 8.44± acres located between Newnan Crossing 
Bypass and Ashley Park Boulevard.  The property is currently zoned CCS (Community 
Shopping Center District) and the applicant is requesting MXD (Mixed Use Development 
District).  The applicant plans to use the western 3.98 acres to construct a 5 level (plus 
garage/half basement), 278-unit apartment building that is wrapped around a 3-level parking 
deck with recreational amenity facilities on a surface level above the deck and in the basement 
area.  In addition to the apartments, a portion of the building will be 15 two-level townhomes that 
face Ashley Park Boulevard with two car garages on the basement level and four stories of 
apartments above.     
 
The commercial development will be located on the eastern portion of the overall site and will 
consist of 55,000± square feet of retail and restaurant establishments.  The facades will be 
consistent in look and landscape to the other phases of Ashley Park.  The commercial 
development will have to meet the Quality Development Corridor Overlay, while the apartments 
will have to adhere to the standards for multi-family developments. 
 

 

 
The targeted unit mix is 30% one-bedroom, 60% two-bedrooms and 10% three-bedrooms.  The 
development will be market rate with square footages ranging from 720 to 1200.  This would 
meet the City’s Zoning Ordinance requirements of a one-bedroom unit - 700 square feet, two-
bedroom unit - 950 square feet and three-bedroom unit – 1,100 square feet.  In addition, the 
average square footage for all residential units must be a minimum of 800 square feet.   
 
In terms of amenities, the complex will feature a fitness center, pet services & grooming, and a 
clubhouse/common area on the basement level.  A pool with adjacent sunning decks and a 
passive recreation area would be on the third level above the parking structure. 
 
STANDARDS: 
 
In making a decision, the Zoning Ordinance requires the Planning Commission and the City 
Council to give reasonable consideration to the following standards.  Staff has assessed each 

standard and identified those with a green check mark  as standards being met by the 

proposed rezoning and those with a red “X”  as standards not being met.  
 
Is the proposed use suitable in view of the zoning and development of adjacent and 
nearby property?   The proposed use would be primarily surrounded by commercial 



designations with CCS zonings.  A 500-unit apartment complex zoned RMH lies to the west 
across Ashley Park Boulevard and there is a proposed CGN development on McIntosh Parkway 
to the southwest that would have a mixture of commercial and office uses.  Staff feels the uses 
would be suitable given that there would be no change in the commercial use that is being 
proposed and there is already an existing apartment complex across the street from where the 
apartments would be located.  Also, the apartments will help the shopping center remain vibrant 
as they would provide built-in consumers and potential employees.   
 

Staff Assessment – PROPOSED USE IS SUITABLE   
 
Will the proposed use adversely affect the existing use or usability of adjacent or nearby 
property?   In terms of use, half of the project will not change as it is currently zoned 
commercial.  The apartment portion will actually generate less trips than if the tract was 
developed with commercial/service uses.   In addition, the location will allow residents multiple 
access points from Ashley Park Boulevard and Newnan Place Parkway from which to enter onto 
either Bullsboro Drive, Newnan Crossing Bypass or McIntosh Parkway. 
 
The apartments are expected to generate roughly 1,481 additional trips per day based on data 
from the Institute of Transportation Engineer’s (ITE) Trip Generation Manual 10th edition. 
However, using the site for retail and restaurants would increase that figure to over 2,000 trips 
per day.  In addition, it should be noted that Newnan Crossing Bypass is a major, four lane road 
designed to handle increased volumes of traffic and there are traffic signals at its intersection 
with Newnan Place Parkway and McIntosh Parkway.  A traffic study (included in the packet) 
was performed and found that the proposed development “does not significantly impact any of 
the study intersections.  
 

Staff Assessment – ADVERSE AFFECT WILL BE MINIMAL  
 
Are their substantial reasons why the property cannot or should not be used as currently 
zoned?  The property could be used as currently zoned (CCS).  The tract is surrounded by 
commercial uses and the future land use map designates this property as future commercial.  
 

Staff Assessment – PROPERTY COULD BE USED AS CURRENTLY ZONED  
 
Will the proposed use cause an excessive or burdensome use of public facilities or 
services, including but not limited to streets, schools, water or sewer utilities, and police 
or fire protection?  As a requirement for multifamily developments exceeding 150 units, the 
applicant must submit a Community Impact Assessment (CIA) which looks at the services listed 
above and provides a financial analysis of the project.  A copy of the full assessment has been 
provided with the accompanying documentation for this report.  A summary of the assessment’s 
findings and additional information that has been provided since the study was completed is as 
follows: 
  
Police:  Police Chief Meadows has indicated that his department can service the development 
and has provided a listing of comparable sized apartment complexes in terms of service calls.  
The number is based on calls answered from January of 2018 through December of 2019. 
 



 

 
 
Fire: Chief Stephen Brown has indicated that NFD can service this development and has also 
provided the number of service calls for comparable complexes.  Like the numbers for the 
Police Department, these figures reflect calls between the period of January 2018 through 
December 2019. 
 

LOCATION SERVICE CALLS 

The Preserve at Greison Trail 28 

Lullwater @ Calumet 37 

The Vinings @ Newnan Lakes 28 

Stillwood Farms  42 

Newnan Crossing Apartments 115 

 
It should be noted that over half of the fire service calls are for emergency medical services 
(EMS).  Very few are for fires and about a third are for false alarms or calls that were dispatched 
or cancelled. 
 
Newnan Utilities:  Newnan Utilities will be the water, and sewer provider for the project.  Scott 
Tolar reviewed the project and indicated that there is ample capacity to serve the proposed 
facility.  Needs from the developer in terms of each service has been included in an email that 
has been provided as an attachment to the assessment. 
 
Engineering: 

 
Sidewalk and Road Concerns: 
 

1. ADA compliant sidewalks shall be provided along the public right of way adjacent to 
the development and within the development to comply with original DRI. 
 

2. DRI required improvements will need to be completed prior to the final CO on the last 
apartment building proposed with this phase.   

 
A copy of the Engineer’s report has been provided as part of this assessment. 
 
Traffic:  A traffic impact study was performed for the multi-family portion of the proposed 
development.  Pertinent excerpts from the traffic analysis are as follows: 
 



 
 
Per the completed traffic study: 
 

 
The Engineering Department will determine what measures should be taken to address any 
recommended safety improvements. 
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